

EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 27 AUGUST 2009

COSP.21/09
UPDATE ON PARTNERHSIP AGREEMENT WITH RIVERSIDE CARLISLE

The Housing Enabling Officer (Mr Hewitson) introduced Mr Paul Taylor, Head of Operations and Mr Mally Irving, Development and Leasehold Manager of Riverside Carlisle to the Panel.

Mr Hewitson presented report DS.66/09 which provided an update on progress with the Partnership Agreement.

Mr Hewitson reminded Members of the background to the Partnership Agreement and reported that any outstanding ‘promises’ left over from the ‘Offer Document’ made to Carlisle City Council tenants, prior to stock transfer, had been carried forward into the Partnership Agreement.  This primarily related to promises which related to sheltered housing unit.

Mr Hewitson highlighted significant areas of the Action Plan:

· The progress with the Neighbourhood/Ward walks;

· Riverside Carlisle had developed a Stock Appraisal Matrices (SAM) which would help inform its Neighbourhood Strategies and enable them to better consult with the City Council;

· Riverside Carlisle would make a £60,000 contribution towards the cost of the Council’s Disabled Facility Grant (DFG) budget during 2008/09

· Riverside Carlisle were working on detailed investment plans for older persons’ housing and would be able to provide the City Council with a more detailed update later in the year;

· Riverside Carlisle would be undertaking their first new development since stock transfer. With 43 units for rent in Barras Close, Morton.

· Both the City Council and Riverside Carlisle continued to work together to meet the needs of homeless households.  Riverside Carlisle had housed a greater level of Housing Need referral cases.

· Riverside Carlisle was the agent for the Government’s Mortgage rescue Scheme in Cumbria, and they worked closely with the Council’s Homelessness Team.

Mr Taylor gave a brief overview of the Partnership Agreement.  The Agreement brought together the two organisations to deliver better services.  The Action Plan had 16 headings which were set up during the last financial year and would be formally reviewed every six months.

In scrutinising the update Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· There was concern that the Barras Close, Morton development would be confused with the Barras Close at Dalston.  There had been some campaigning to change the name, would this be done?  It was also hoped that the Barras Close development would contain a children’s play area.
Mr Irving stated that Riverside Carlisle could not make the decision with regard to a change in name for Barras Close, Morton.  He added that the development would not have a play area because as part of the planning process it was agreed that Riverside Carlisle would invest in play areas in local areas.

· Police had confirmed that there had been a rise in Anti Social Behaviour but they had confirmed that it was gangs of youths that toured estates rather than local people.

· The completion date for the aids and adaptations review was 1 September 2009, had this been achieved?

Mr Taylor responded that there was work being undertaken to review the budgets for the forthcoming year with regard to aids and adaptations and the completion date needed to be reviewed.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder added that the Council welcomed the £60,000 contribution towards the Disabled Grant Facility but there was more needed, he stressed that there was a need for houses to be designed so that they did not require adaptations in the future.

· The Development Control Committee had deferred the decision on the development of Westhill House for further information.  There had been recent press activity against Westhill House driven by a group claiming to be a tenants group in the City.  It was important that the public understood that the Council was in favour of any development to improve accommodation for older people and that the group were not a tenants group.
The Environment and infrastructure Portfolio Holder had been disappointed that the review of design options for future developments was not happening.  He stated that the plans presented to the Development Control Committee for Westhill House had not been suitable for older people.  The decision had been deferred because there was concern that the plans had not been prepared to ‘life long living’ designs.  More consideration should be given to new developments to include things such as wider doors or lower light switches.

A Member agreed and stated that the Council wanted developments that were fit for purpose in future years and this could be achieved through better design.

Mr Irving added that the planning application for Westhill House had not contained all of the detail as it had not been required.  The plans submitted for Building Regulations would contain much more detail on the design and specifications.  Issues such as door width would be on the building regulations applications.  In response to a further question Mr Irving stated that any developments had strict design standards and there was consultation carried out with service users.  Riverside Carlisle was restricted to the work that could be carried out in Westhill House because it was a redevelopment and not a new build.

A Member commented that the ‘life long living’ was not a new concept and hoped the Panel would urge the Development Control Committee to look at ensuring all new homes, including those built by private developers, were built to the ‘Lifetime Homes’ standards.

Mr Hewitson responded that private builders would not agree to the ‘life long living’ as they claimed it increased the development cost and would add cost to the people buying the property.

Members urged Riverside Carlisle to carrying out meaningful consultation with residents of Westhill House as they had become upset and concerned about the recent media cover.  It would have been useful to see some positive media coverage.

Mr Taylor agreed that residents had become upset by the media coverage and confirmed that there had been full consultation with the residents.  The group that contacted the media were a lobbying group.  The consultation with residents showed that although the majority of residents would have preferred to retain a warden they accepted the situation.  Riverside Carlisle were trying to listen to the residents concerns, there was only 6 out of the 21 residents remaining.  Some of the residents were happy to move to a scheme that had a warden.  The plans for Westhill House would take into account the needs of people who were older but were more able and did not need a warden, however, Careline would still be installed and there was a Housing Visitor Service.

Mr Taylor added that the there was no provision for a lift in Westhill House so the remaining residents would be offered accommodation on the ground floor as a priority.  He stated that the aspirations of older people had changed and most people required more space so it had to be a consideration for the future.

· Did the Choice Based Lettings(CBL) system make waiting lists for houses obsolete?

Mr Taylor stated that Riverside Carlisle was working towards a sub regional system for the whole County for Choice Based Lettings.

Mr Hewitson added that that the sub regional system would make the CBL system much easier to use and would mean people only had to register for a home in one place.

· Members asked that Ward Members were involved in any joint initiatives in the City and in neighbourhood strategies.
Mr Taylor agreed that Ward Members should be involved in initiatives and neighbourhood strategies and that he would encourage officers to include Ward Members in the future.

· There were a number of younger tenants who were unable to cope with providing for themselves, did Riverside Carlisle embrace the concept of sensitive letting?  

Mr Hewitson responded that the Choice Based Letting Group had looked at how vulnerable people would be protected in the CBL process and this had involved liaising with other agencies.

Mr Taylor added that there was a local lettings scheme in Botcherby.  Existing tenants did not select the proposed tenants but they were involved in the process.  The CBL system sets out a profile for applicants but the system was under review and it was hoped the future system would be much better.  He added that Riverside provided more for older tenants but he agreed to take the Panels concerns back to Riverside for further discussion.

· How would the register of adapted properties be used and could it include properties with registered social landlords, private landlords and estate agents?
Mr Taylor explained that the production of a register of adapted properties had proved to be very difficult.  There had been some response from tenants but some of the adaptations had become unsuitable because of the length of time they had been in.  It had been difficult to identify what was classed as an adaptation and it had also been difficult researching older adaptations as Riverside did not have the paperwork.

RESOLVED – 1) That Mr Taylor and Mr Irving be thanked for their comments and input into the meeting

2) That further information on neighbourhood strategies be circulated to Members of the Panel with a view to possible further involvement of the Panel in developing neighbourhood strategies in the future;

3) That a timetable for the detailed investment plan on housing for older persons be developed and the potential for further involvement of the Panel be explored;

4) That further information on the Mortgage Rescue Scheme, including how it works and how people can access it, be circulated to all Members of the Panel;

5) That the Panel urge the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel to consider the issue of developing a policy which ensured all new homes, including those built by private developers, were built to the ‘Lifetime Homes’ standards;

6) That the Panel looks forward to a workshop based around reviewing and revising the Partnership Plan between the City Council and Riverside Carlisle.








